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FATHER CHRISTMAS IS COMING TO TOWN!

Combs on Wednesday 11th December
Battisford on Thursday 12th December

from 6pm to 9pm. 
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**BREAKING NEWS**



COMBS PARISH COUNCIL 

Tony Kitson
Chair - Combs Parish Council
Email: combsparishcouncil@gmail.com

Dear Residents of Combs
 
Summer – or what passed for it – has definitely gone and we find ourselves at the start
of Autumn. This will be the last edition of the Newsletter for the calendar year and it
would be usual for me to look back and summarise the various happenings of 2024. For
your parish council though it’s budgeting time and I find myself pondering the future
and what it might bring.
 
The change of government – and I make no party political point here – has brought
with it a few agenda items that could materially affect our county, our district and,
indeed, our parish. First, the emphasis on renewable energy has been strengthened:
we’ve seen permission granted for a large solar farm on the Cambridge/Suffolk border
and, closer to home, the proposal to install pylons from Norwich to Tilbury seems more
likely to receive assent despite many objections.
 
The second item is of course housing. Although new target housing numbers are yet to
be finalised, we are told that there shouldn’t be an immediate problem. There is
already a 10-year housing land supply that would be reduced to roughly 7 years if the
new target is applied. Current delivery is also exceeding the current target so there is
some slack. However, the supply pump needs to be primed and you may remember I
wrote about a ‘Call for Sites’ process in which a sizeable parcel of land within the
Parish boundary is being considered as an area for possible future development.
 
Your councillors try at all times to be even handed. There are almost always two sides
to every story and we factor these in when deciding policy. Here we are facing stated
national needs for more renewable energy and increased housing supply versus local
communities that do not wish to be needlessly or unduly impacted. I can state now
that your council will always seek win-win solutions, accommodating national and
regional needs but in ways we hope will mean minimal impact to our boundaries, our
natural environment, our amenities and most importantly you, our residents.
 
2025 might, I think, prove to be the start of a new chapter in the life of this wonderful
parish. I believe we have the team – with support from the wider community - that will
navigate it with skill and with passion on behalf of us all.
 
And on that forward-looking note: can I wish you all a very merry Christmas and do
please accept your council’s best wishes for the New Year.



It seems only very recently that I submitted Battisford Parish Council’s August update
to our hard-working (and ever-patient!) Community Newsletter editor, and here we are
already half way through our meteorological Autumn……

The last three months have been relatively quiet for the Parish Council, with
background ‘business as usual’ accounting for the majority of activity. 
 
Thanks are extended to a small group of hardy volunteers (complete with canine
assistance) who completed our second litter pick of 2024, gathering a number of sacks
of discarded waste. The litter pick was again coordinated with Combs PC, so thanks to
Tony Kitson and Suzanne Ottewell (in particular) for their support and organisation. 

I am pleased to report that the amount of litter
gathered was much less than on previous 
occasions- we suspect that this is down to the 
efforts of a number of individuals who regularly 
scour our hedgerows and ditches for rubbish, so 
many thanks if that is you. Thank you.

It has struck me many times how much happens within this parish (and doubtless many
others) thanks solely to individuals who freely give their time, skills and enthusiasm to
planning, organising, hosting, and clearing up after all manner of events, put on to
benefit the wider community. So, please support local events and, if you are able,
perhaps consider contacting some of the groups in this Newsletter to see if you may be
able to get involved.

Battisford PC still has one Councillor vacancy. If you want to make a positive difference
in our village and would like to influence decisions that affect your community, please
contact me (or any Parish Councillor) to find out more. You need to be willing to give
up some of your time and commit to attending monthly Council meetings (except
August and December), usually on the third Tuesday of the month. Meetings normally
last around 1-2 hours. You must be 18 or over, an elector, and have been a resident or
worked within 3 miles of the parish for the last year. Our existing Councillors have
diverse skillsets and we would welcome enthusiastic and committed individuals to join
us.

Best wishes to you all.

Jon Cook
Chairman, Battisford Parish Council

Chair@battisford-pc.gov.uk

Battisford Parish Council
 

October 2024
 
www.battisford-pc.gov.uk
 
clerk@battisford-pc.gov.uk
 





Fancy a cuppa? Come along to the Punchbowl on the second
Monday of every month, from 3 pm until the talking stops. Regular
and new friends have been enjoying the delicious homemade
sandwiches, savouries and cakes, provided by volunteers. We
welcome anyone of any age from Battisford and the surrounding
villages. Donations towards the food can be made if you wish. 
Many thanks to the Punchbowl for providing the venue. 

Monday Teas at the Battisford Punch Bowl Community Inn 

The selection at the October Teas 



Our mission is to keep the hall running smoothly and make sure it remains a relevant
and valuable asset for all residents. We believe that a strong community is built on the
contributions of its members, and we are dedicated to fostering a welcoming
environment where everyone feels included and valued. 

Our village hall stands as a vital hub for local residents, providing a space for events,
meetings, and activities that bring us together. To ensure this resource continues to
thrive, we hold monthly meetings to discuss essential topics such as hall hire, finances,
maintenance, and organizing events that benefit everyone in the area. 

To achieve our goals, we are eagerly seeking new volunteers from the local community.
Your involvement can make a significant difference, no matter your age or experience.
Whether you have been a resident for a lifetime or have just moved to the area, your
unique perspective and skills are exactly what we need. 

We meet once a month to discuss various aspects of the hall's operation and to plan
future events. If you are interested in joining us, please reach out. We would love to hear
from you and discuss how you can contribute to the ongoing success of our village hall. 

Contact Us: 

Feel free to get in touch with us at battisfordvhmc@gmail.com or call 01449 674852 to
learn more about how you can get involved. Your participation is not only welcome but
greatly appreciated. 

Together, let's ensure our village hall remains a vibrant and essential resource for
everyone. We look forward to hearing from you! 

• Make a Difference: Your efforts will help maintain and enhance a space that
serves as the heart of our community.
Connect with Neighbours: Volunteering is a great way to meet new people and 
strengthen ties within the community. 
Learn and Grow: Gain new skills, share your knowledge, and take on roles that 
match your interests and abilities. 
Have Fun: Participate in and help organize events that bring joy and 
entertainment to our neighbours. 

• 

• 

• 

Battisford Village Hall 
BATTISFORD VILLAGE HALL IS AVAILABLE FOR HIRE 

DAYTIMES AND EVENINGS 
7 DAYS A WEEK 

Our Mission 

Why Volunteer? 

Call for Volunteers 

How to Get Involved 

Join Us in Supporting Our Village Hall 

Clubs 

Snooker Club 
Yoga 

Gardening Club 
 

Facilities 

Indoor Bowls 
Table Tennis 

1 large function room 
Kitchen 

Outside area 
Internet 
Projector 

Stage, Chairs & Tables 
Holds 80 max capacity

  

Available for hire 
Monday - Sunday

 
Private Parties 

Weddings, Christenings &
Funerals 

Clubs 
Meetings 
Training 

 
 

Contact Us 

Battisford Village Hall 
Straight Road 

Battisford 
Suffolk 

IP14 2HP 

01449 674852 

battisfordvhmc@gmail.com 

battisfordvillagehall.co.uk 

Warm Wednesdays are changing

Thank you to those of you who have made suggestions on how we could develop warm
Wednesdays. From January, we will be starting at the earlier time of 1pm and offering a
light lunch consisting of a bowl of soup. a bread roll and a slice of cake. These free,
friendly and sociable gatherings are open to all during the colder months, and other than
the January meeting, are on the first Wednesday of the month.   

If you would like to find out more, have any suggestions, or a pastime you are passionate
about and wish to share, then contact us 07731 897790 or battisfordvhmc@gmail.com

mailto:battisfordvhmc@gmail.com
mailto:battisfordvhmc@gmail.com
mailto:battisfordvhmc@gmail.com
mailto:battisfordvhmc@gmail.com
mailto:battisfordvhmc@gmail.com


Battisford & District Gardening Club

We are into the season of mist and mellow
fruitfulness with the clocks going back and
darker evenings. But we still have our regular
meetings in the Village Hall on Straight Road
Battisford.

Monday November 4th How to design a
border

Saturday November 30th Wreath Making,
mince pies, mulled wine and raffle 10am £20
contact Caroline@wicking.me

Monday December 2nd - XMAS Quiz and
social 7.30 book with denis@wicking.me so
that we can get the catering sorted.

Monday February 3rd TBA

New members are always welcome. Contact
denis@wicking.me if you would like to find
out more.

Battisford Parish Council
are seeking a 
Tree Warden!

 
If you are interested in this

voluntary role,  for more
information 

please contact either 

Jane jdspope@googlemail.com 

or

 Jon chair@battisford-pc.gov.uk



Checklist for securing your home when you leave it, including over the Christmas period

It’s vital to leave your home secure whenever you leave it. Getting into an ‘exit routine’ can
help ensure that you don’t forget obvious, important things, like not leaving your valuables
near windows, or no lights on if it will be dark before you get home. Here’s what you should
do just before you go out.

Become a creature of habit

Try to get into the habit of following your own course of action when you lock up your
home. This will ensure that you don’t forget anything.

Here’s what the police recommend you do before you go out:
close and lock all your doors and windows, even if you’re only going out for a few
minutes
double-lock any door
make sure that any valuables are out of sight
keep handbags away from the letterbox or cat flap and hide all keys including car keys,
as a thief could hook keys or valuables through even a small opening
never leave car documents or ID in obvious places such as kitchens or hallways
in the evening, shut the curtains and leave lights on
if you’re out all day, then it’s advisable to use a timer device to automatically turn lights
and a radio on at night
set your burglar alarm
make sure the side gate is locked
lock your shed or garage
lock your bike inside a secure shed or garage, to a robust fitting bolted to the ground or
wall, like a ground anchor

 Going away?

Here are five tips to help you keep your home and belongings stay safe while you’re away:

If you’re off on holiday and wish to post anything on social media, make sure your posts
aren’t public and that they’re only seen by your friends

1.

Leave lights and a radio on a timer to make the property appear occupied2.
Get a trusted neighbour to keep an eye on your property or join a Neighbourhood or
resident Watch Scheme

3.

Consider asking your neighbours to close curtains after dark and to park on your drive4.
Remember to cancel newspaper and milk deliveries5.

More information regarding crime prevention is available on
www.suffolk.police.uk/cp/crime-prevention

Home Security 





ST. MARY’S BATTISFORD

We have had two weddings in these last months. Emily and Issac were married on 3rd August …
a lovely and ecologically sound event with a year’s collected petals for confetti! We were
delighted that Rachel and Jon also chose St. Mary’s for their colourful and joyous wedding on
20th September. We wish both couples a long and happy life together.
Thank you to those who gave Harvest gifts for the Food Bank which, as ever, were much
appreciated.
On 29th September we attended the farewell service at the Cathedral for Bishop Mike, as he
leaves to become Bishop of Exeter. As representatives of the Diocese we were required to agree
to his release from his post as Suffragan Bishop….a temptation to say no, as he will be sorely
missed!
Our Communion service on 10th November will be at 9.00a.m., followed by the Remembrance
Service at Gate 3, Ware Road at 10.45 a. m. Everyone welcome. (We are allowed to park inside
the gate on the perimeter track.)
In December: Sunday 8th at 11.15 Holy Communion
 Christmas Eve, Carols by Candlelight 5.00p.m.
 Christmas Day, Holy Communion 9.30 a.m.
If you wish to order a wreath from Caroline it would be useful to know by 10th Dec.
(07547943160)
 
By the time the newsletter reaches you it will be too late to celebrate All Saints Day on 1st
November, although not to remember “all men and women of goodwill” and other saintly
virtues.
Too late also for All Souls Day on 2nd November, but not for making “soul cakes” which the
poor might once have received in exchange for offering prayers for the dead relatives of the
wealthy.
Children in the 19th Century would go “souling”…..begging for confectionary singing:
 “A soul, a soul, a soul-cake Please, good missus, a soul-cake, An apple, a pear, a plum or a
cherry, Any good thing to make us merry.”
often accompanied by a hobby-horse called a Hooden. The cakes were like a fruit-free hot cross
bun (recipe on request!).
Traditionally 4th November is “Mischief Night” (particularly in the North of England) when all
sorts of pranks are perpetrated. 
The 5th is, of course, Bonfire Night. Until 1859 all parish churches were required to hold a
service to celebrate the failure of Guy Fawkes plot and all day long bells were rung, cannons
fired and beer flowed. 
11th November is the date on which we particularly remember all those killed in war, it being
the day in 1918 when the Armistice was signed. It is also St. Martin’s Day…..Martinmas, which,
in former centuries, was celebrated with great feasts and hiring fairs.
12th November is the feast day of St. Cecilia, patron saint of musicians, while the last Sunday of
the Church year (this year, 24th) is “Stir-up Sunday”, time for everyone to stir the Christmas
pudding mixture and make a wish.
Finally….30th is St. Andrew’s Day. As well as patron saint of Scotland, he is patron of fishermen,
singers and spinsters and prayed to for relief from gout and sore throats. 





I p s w i c h  M o b i l e  L i b r a r y  
O u t s i d e  S t  M a r y ’ s  C h u r c h ,

C h u r c h  R d ,  B a t t i s f o r d  
@

 1 1 . 3 5 — 1 1 . 5 5  e v e r y  
4 t h  T h u r s d a y .

N e x t  v i s i t  i s  2 8 t h  N o v e m b e r
( C h r i s t m a s  a n d  2 0 2 5  v i s i t s  t o

b e  c o n f i r m e d )
F u r t h e r  d e t a i l s  c a n  b e  f o u n d

o n  s u f f o l k l i b r a r i e s . c o . u k

M o b i l e  P o s t  O f f i c e  
O u t s i d e  t h e  P u n c h  B o w l  I n n

e v e r y  F r i d a y
 1 3 . 4 5 — 1 4 . 4 5

I t  p r o v i d e s  a l l  t h e
f a c i l i t i e s  o f  a  g e n e r a l  p o s t

o f f i c e  



We would like to offer you the opportunity for a
catch up with your neighbours! Simply come for
some company and we'll put the kettle on for
you, providing free tea, coffee, biscuits or cake,
and plenty of cheer. Or come and chat with us to
see if there are any concerns we might be able to
help you find answers to. We have access to a
raft of information on local activities, services and
organisations to help you stay happy, healthy,
independent at home, and more connected to
others in your area. All Welcome! We look
forward to seeing you.

Combs Green IP14 2NP 
from 10am – 12 noon

usually on the 2nd Thursday of each
month

Next visits are 
14th November
12th December 

2025 dates to be confirmed

For further info, call the HQ on 01379 855338 or Diana on 07494 572153
 or see the website www.ruralcoffeecaravan.org.uk



Battisford & District Cricket Club

The junior section held a number of games both home and away and their skills and confidence
developed during the season. We often had over 40 children participating in coaching on a Friday
night. Cricket is a great way for youngsters to keep fit, improve hand eye coordination, learn team
skills etc as well as socialise. We will be holding junior coaching in the winter so if you want to
introduce your child age 5-15 then please do get in touch.

What a season we have had at the cricket club this year! Both our
senior teams have achieved promotion and our ladies team came very
close, finishing second in their league. 

The Satuday team achieved promotion as champions to Division
4 of the Two Counties League

The Sunday team achieved promotion as champions to
Division 4 of Suffolk Cricket League 

There has been a great atmosphere across the club over
the whole season and we have been delighted to see so
many local people come along and watch the games as
well as support BBQs and other events. We were thrilled
to have Delia Smith and Mike Wynn -Jones judge the
many offerings at the Ultimate Cricket tea which we held
in early September. Mike and Delia have been involved
with the club for almost 50 years and he was extremely
complimentary as to the how the club house, ground and
standard of cricket has improved over the years.

We are continuing with improvements over the winter which will include installing solar panels
to reduce our escalating electricity bills and we have been fortunate to have received funding for
this project from Combs and Battisford parish councils and the ECB. We will be holding a
community event in the new year to demonstrate the benefits of renewable energy and let
residents know about some initiatives being introduced by Suffolk Climate Change Action. So
keep an eye out for more details in due course.

Don’t forget our premises, grounds and marquees are available to hire. We are already taking
bookings for next year.

We have started off our winter social events with a cheese and wine evening and more events
are planned for next year, these will be advertised on our website etc. The bar will continue to
be open on Monday, Tuesday and Friday evenings and new social members are always welcome.

Finally the cricket club is run by volunteers we are always looking for help with the
administrative side of things including social media; helping behind the bar on match days; and
other general tidying, clearing, painting tasks. When the cricket season resumes we will be
looking for a paid cleaner for approx 2hrs a week. So if you are interested in getting more
involved please do get in touch. For more information please use any of the medium below

Website https://battisforddistrict.play-cricket.com/
X @BattisforDCC
Facebook @BattisfordAndDistrictCricketClub 
Or contact Julia Stephens-Row secretary@battisfordcricket.co.uk



Autumn has been kind to us. The apple trees have been scrumptiously fruitful, the tomatoes
were delicious making the perfect chutney, tried and tasted! And some colourful squash
too. A special mention to Ian for his recent handy brushwork skills, in particular our newly
painted children’s chairs. Aren’t they great? The community over on the meadow has been
building and we are so grateful for all the time spent clearing and maintaining what we now
have. It’s a great moment to stand and reflect on the blank canvas the meadow once was
with a hope and dream to become what it now is becoming. 
 
A successful Halloween event pulled together on a shoestring budget, but sometimes the
simplicity holds a beauty within itself alongside the children’s enthusiasm and imagination.
A thank you to Asda for supporting the event with some plump marshmallows for toasting.
 
For now, the nights will draw in further – the last leaves will fall. AND. Everything. Starts to.
Slow. Down.
 
But before we do. We have some hugely exciting news to share…Wild Heritage Suffolk
(WHS) will be moving from Langham Walled Garden to the 'Veg Patch' on Oaks
Meadow(OM). They’ll be bringing a fabulous Wild Hut (a semi-open sided timber structure),
raised beds and a poly tunnel. Mmhmm. WHS intend to run their ‘Let it Grow’ programme
from the site starting in the early summer of 2025 with a view to developing activities in
combination with OM and other groups in the area to support those with a need that this
site and the skills of the resident organisations can reasonably meet.

While WHS and OM remain separate entities we will support each other in maintaining and
developing the site with the encouragement to see the site as a single entity. Both
organisations have a similar view in managing and developing the land, working
with nature in a chemical-free way and incorporating where appropriate regenerative and
permaculture techniques. They also see one of their primary functions as using nature and
the resources of the Meadow in supporting groups and individuals to overcome personal
and circumstantial challenges as well as continuing the availability of food for the
community to pick their own.
 
On a side note. If you have any 
spare time at all we are always 
looking for additional volunteers. 
It can be for a single drop in or 
something more regular. It doesn’t 
just need to be pulling weeds or 
getting muddy… but perhaps 
cutting grass and hedge trimming. 
We’re also looking for help with photo’s 
for socials, helping with events or new 
ideas for fundraisers. If there’s anything you think you 
could add to this community project, we would love to hear from you!
 
See you soon. 

Oaks Meadow Update





You’re fumbling your finances
And your accounts are due

It's all such a worry
What are you to do ?

It's time to call Quove
They'll reduce your stress

Chartered Accountants Who’ll
sort out your mess

Helpful and constructive
Regardless of size

Affordable fees
For advice that is wise

So pick up your phone
And no longer be sad

They’ll fly to your rescue
Even if their poetry's bad 

www.quove.co.uk

Brickfields Business Park
Woolpit
01284 845120



The Punch Bowl Community Inn 



 

The 4th annual Macmillan Coffee Morning was held on Saturday
28th September in Battisford Village Hall. 

I am so grateful to all those who came along and had a
‘cuppa’ and piece of cake. 
Thank you to everyone who made such gorgeous cakes and
savouries – we had a vast selection. Thank you to everyone
who donated raffle prizes, be it individuals or local
businesses – we had some lovely prizes. 
The Coffee Morning wouldn’t happen if it wasn’t for my
group of trusted helpers – before, on the day and
afterwards - thank you. 
The beautiful table flowers were very kindly donated by
Helen Fincham of Fincham Farm Flowers – thank you to her. 
Caroline Farrall returned for a second year with her lovely
selection of cards and prints – thank you to her too.
A very big thank you, to everyone who donated. 

I am writing this article a few days after the Coffee Morning and
am so pleased to say that the amount raised was over £1,450.00
with monies still trickling in. This is a massive amount to raise,
the biggest yet – I am, and I know Macmillan Cancer Support
will be, very grateful.
 
Marion Davey



Combs Parish Council Need You!Combs Parish Council Need You!Combs Parish Council Need You!

Do you have some general DIY skills and time available to help withDo you have some general DIY skills and time available to help withDo you have some general DIY skills and time available to help with
repairs and maintenance in Combs and Moats Tye?repairs and maintenance in Combs and Moats Tye?repairs and maintenance in Combs and Moats Tye?

This could involve repairing bin posts, varnishing benches, refurbishingThis could involve repairing bin posts, varnishing benches, refurbishingThis could involve repairing bin posts, varnishing benches, refurbishing
notice boards, anything!notice boards, anything!notice boards, anything!

If you are able to help, or know someoneIf you are able to help, or know someoneIf you are able to help, or know someone   
who can, please get in touch with combsparishcounci@gmail.comwho can, please get in touch with combsparishcounci@gmail.comwho can, please get in touch with combsparishcounci@gmail.com

Orchard Barns News



                             Do you want to
                           advertise your
                           company in our

                          newsletter?

It’ll reach over 560 households locally!
For more information contact

communitynewsletter@btinternet.com



 

 

Combs



 

Key Contacts
Parish Council Chairmen
Battisford - Jon Cook 07592 775059 
Combs - Tony Kitson 07711 380597 
Lt Finborough - Paul Marriage 01449 612815

District Councillors
Battisford - Dan Pratt 01473 658398 
Combs - John Matthison 01449 258894

County Councillor
Kay Oakes: 07702 339971 or 07724 700695
kay.oakes@suffolk.gov.uk

Doctors’ Surgeries
Bildeston Health Centre 01449 720254
Combs Ford Surgery 01449 678333 Needham
Market Practice 01449 720666 Stowmarket
Violet Hill 01449 776000
Advice
Citizens Advice 0800 144 8848 
Samaritans 116 123
Age UK 0800 678 1602 
MIND 0300 123 3393



DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
Further details can be found inside this newsletter

Wishing you all a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year
The next Community Newsletter will be distributed in March 2025


